May 27, 2007
Mr. Richard Rohrs, PA-C

Chair, Board of Directors

Ms. Mary P. Ettari, M.P.H., PA-C

President

American Academy of Physician Assistants

950 North Washington Street

Alexandria, VA 22314-1552

Dear Mr. Rohrs and Ms. Ettari:

I am writing to you today in response to proposed House Resolution 2007 – C – COD Treatments Intended to Alter Sexual Orientation that received front-page coverage in your national newsletter on April 15, 2007. I have reviewed the proposal and believe it to be inadequate response to the needs of patients and should be amended.

In 1973, I crafted a definition of homosexuality that allowed it to be removed from the DSM series, two editions of which I edited. I supported that move then and I still do. 

In 2001, at the annual meeting of the American Psychiatric Association, I presented results of 200 interviews I conducted with individuals who claimed to have changed aspects of their sexual orientation. As you probably know, this study was and is still quite controversial. However, I came to the study skeptical about the potential for sexual reorientation and was quite surprised by the results. 
After interviewing the participants, I believed that many of them had made substantial changes in their fantasies and sexual arousal. The change was more than in how they viewed themselves. Now, it was not a study of how often people can make those changes but whether essentially no one could change. I concluded that change occurs along a continuum with some people experiencing much alteration in their sexuality with others not very much. I also believe such change among homosexuals to be infrequent, and probably most relevant to very religious patients. So I don’t know what percentage of people change, but I am confident that is not 0%. 
An important point in this entire debate is to recognize that no psychiatrist or physicians assistant should attempt to persuade a patient to change. The people I interviewed wanted to change because they wanted to live more in tune with their religious values or they wanted to follow a more tradition marriage and family life. In my research, there were people I did not admit into the study because they had not changed enough to qualify. But even these people felt that, by controlling their sexual behavior, it was possible for them to live a life more consistent with their religious values and this outcome was very valuable to them.
And so, instead of being harmful to these individuals, they felt they were helped by having therapy available that took their religious values seriously. In my study, the majority of subjects reported moderate to severe depression before they went into therapy. After therapy, there was a marked change -- very few were depressed. 

I fully recognize that some people have had very bad experiences with certain reorientation approaches. These accounts should also be taken seriously. More research is needed to determine the beneficial and harmful aspects of attempting to bring sexual behavior in line with religious beliefs.

Although no research has adequately tested the efficacy of change therapies with representative sampling, there is evidence that therapy can be viewed as unhelpful if the therapist works at odds with the objectives of the client. Health care professionals should not coerce patients into reorientation but neither should they discourage patients from bringing their sexuality in accord with their religious convictions. I fear that House Resolution 2007 – C – COD Treatments Intended to Alter Sexual Orientation, if implemented, would prevent PAs from respecting the religious, and value positions of their patients. Even though I am not religious, I do believe it is hubris for health care professionals to use our position to promote one set of beliefs over another.
Currently, there is very little professional guidance available for health care professionals to help them work with patients who feel their homosexual feelings conflict with their religious values. One exception which I endorse is the sexual identity therapy framework written by Drs. Warren Throckmorton and Mark Yarhouse. I have attached a copy of this framework to my letter. 

In addition, I have seen a copy of a proposed resolution that would amend House Resolution 2007 – C – COD. This resolution, also attached, is balanced and makes appropriate allowances for the values of individual patients. The amended resolution also takes into account the scientific research available on the subject. I urge the House of Delegates to adopt the amended resolution. 
Sincerely,

Robert L. Spitzer, MD
Robert L. Spitzer, M.D.
Professor of Psychiatry
New York State Psychiatric Institute
Unit 60
1051 Riverside Drive
New York City, NY, 10533

Rls8@columbia.edu

